

## SOUTHERN AREA PLANNING COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF THE SOUTHERN AREA PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 23 FEBRUARY 2017 AT ALAMEIN SUITE - CITY HALL, MALTHOUSE LANE, SALISBURY, SP2 7TU.

#### Present:

Cllr Fred Westmoreland (Chairman), Cllr Richard Britton, Cllr Richard Clewer, Cllr Brian Dalton, Cllr Jose Green, Cllr Mike Hewitt, Cllr George Jeans, Cllr Ian McLennan, Cllr Ian Tomes and Cllr John Smale (Substitute)

## Also Present:

Cllr Tony Deane & Cllr Bill Moss

## 134 Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from:

Cllr Chris Devine – who was substituted by Cllr John Smale

## 135 Minutes of Previous Meetings

The minutes of the last two meetings held on Thursday 12 January and Thursday 2 February 2017 were presented.

## Resolved:

To approve as a correct record and sign both sets of minutes.

## 136 **Declarations of Interest**

There were none.

## 137 Chairman's Announcements

The Chairman explained the meeting procedure to the members of the public.

He noted that application 16/11929/FUL Nadder Centre, Tisbury which was due to be considered under Urgent items, had been withdrawn and deferred until a later date pending consultation with the public.

## 138 **Public Participation**

The committee noted the rules on public participation.

## 139 Salisbury Cathedral Master Plan

## Public Participation

Jackie Molnar spoke in support of the application Robert Titley spoke in support of the application.

The Team Leader for Major Projects gave an outline of the Salisbury Cathedral Master Plan which was proposed for endorsement as a relevant material planning consideration.

The Committee had the opportunity to ask technical questions of the Spatial Planning Manager, where it was noted that the Committee would retain the ability to consider future planning applications for any new builds within the development area covered by the Plan. The Plan was not a binding document but instead acted as an informative for future development.

Members of the public then had the opportunity to present their views as detailed above.

The Unitary Division Member Cllr Tomes praised the Deane and Chapter for the extensive consultation, which he felt had listened to what people have had to say. He felt they had become far more inclusive over last 20 years and now offered a bigger and better tourist attraction whilst maintaining a place of worship. Overall, opening up the southern side of the cathedral was good, and in principle it was a good proposal.

Cllr Tomes then moved APPROVAL that the Master Plan be adopted. This was seconded by Cllr Westmoreland.

The Committee then discussed the Master Plan, it was noted that although the consultation had been good, there was some concern regarding the proposal to develop a new house within the development site, however if in the future this aspect of the development was not to be approved, then the rest of the plan could go ahead.

The Committee voted on the proposal to APPROVE the Plan for endorsement.

#### Resolved

That the Salisbury Cathedral Master Plan be endorsed as a relevant material planning consideration to be taken into account when making decision on planning applications on any proposal set out in the master plan, as attached at Appendix 1 of the Report, subject to the amendment in paragraph 17 of the report, and any other minor alterations required to improve its clarity.

## 140 Planning Appeals and Updates

There were no new appeals or updates for the period 19/01/2017 to 10/02/2017.

## 141 Planning Applications

## 142 16/11241/OUT - 142 Netherhampton, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP2 8LZ

## Public participation

John Palmer spoke in objection to the application Derek Symes spoke in objection to the application Tim Stroud spoke in objection to the application Darryl Howells (Agent) spoke in support of the application

The Senior Planning Officer noted that a site visit had taken place earlier in the day. He introduced the outline application which was to demolish and erect a pair of semi-detached 3 bed houses and 2 no. detached houses. The application was a resubmission of 16/07471/OUT. The application was recommended for APPROVAL with conditions.

The Committee had the opportunity to ask technical questions of the Officer, where it was noted that only the footprint and parking was set by the plan. Reasons for refusal of the earlier applications on this site had been due to general cramped and over developed form of development at that time and out of character with the area.

The red line shown on the plan went into Tylers Close which was not owned by the applicant, however the correct notices to the owners of Tylers Close had been made. Tylers Close provided the access to the proposed new dwellings.

The front two properties would have parking at the rear, with pedestrian access at the front only.

Members of the public then had the opportunity to present their views as detailed above.

The site was on the boundary of two Unitary Division Members. With Tylers Close in Cllr Tomes division and the property at 142 Netherhampton Road in Cllr Daltons division.

Cllr Tomes noted that having a fourth property as part of this application was one too many, resulting in cramped parking arrangements because of the over development.

There were issues around access, if the land was developed space for turning and manoeuvrings the vehicles would need to be included. There was already a parking issue in Tyler's close.

Cllr Tomes then moved REFUSAL against Officer's recommendation. This was seconded by Cllr Dalton. On grounds of over development.

The Committee then discussed the application, it was noted that whilst the plan to have two semis on the front was in keeping with other properties in the same area, it was felt however that the owners of those properties would not park at the designated spaces at the rear of the garden and would instead park outside the front on Netherhampton Road, which would impact on amenities of the neighbours due to the detrimental effect on Tyler's Close.

To squeeze two semi-detached properties into the front of the site would mean in a loss of access at the font resulting in having to use Tyler's Close for access.

The Committee then voted on the motion to REFUSE the application against Officer's recommendation.

## Resolved

That application 16/11241/OUT be REFUSED for the following reasons:

The proposal would involve the creation of four dwellings and parking spaces on this narrow elongated site served by a narrow private access way. It was considered to constitute a cramped form of development and an overdevelopment of the site, with consequential adverse impacts in terms of amenity and the limited ability to park and satisfactorily manoeuvre vehicles associated with the occupation of the proposed development and surrounding properties. Consequently, the proposed development was considered to be contrary to the aims of Core Policies CP57 and CP64 of the adopted Wiltshire Core Strategy.

# 143 <u>16/10220/FUL - Old Wardour Castle, Nightingale Lane, Wardour, Tisbury, Wiltshire, SP3 6RR</u>

#### **Public Participation**

Luke Hughes spoke in objection to the application Richard Arundall spoke in objection to the application Matt Bulford spoke in Support of the application Cllr Jo Ings of Tisbury PC spoke in objection to the application.

The Senior Planning Officer introduced the application for the installation of a new parking meter at Old Wardour Castle, which was recommended for APPROVAL with conditions.

The Committee then had the opportunity to ask technical questions of the Officer. There were none.

Members of the public then had the opportunity to present their views as detailed above.

The Unitary Division Member Cllr Deane noted that he had called in the application because of the lack of consultation by English Heritage. Adding that the residents, the land owner and the Parish Council were all against having the pay meter. To introduce a charge to park may put off tourists and tourist were needed in this area. If English Heritage were to enforce parking charges at this site, it would encourage cars to park in other places, thus causing a negative impact on the surroundings.

The Committee then discussed the application where it was queried as to why the application had come to Committee, if it was at the privilege of the land owner to introduce parking charges, then why could he also not be able to refuse having them introduced.

Cllr Jose Green endorsed the views of those in objection to the application and moved REFUSAL against Officer's recommendation, on the grounds that the parking meter was of an alien appearance in the setting and detrimental to the landscape.

Cllr Green moved for REFUSAL, this was seconded by Cllr Hewitt.

The Committee then discussed the application. It was noted that there was little logic as to why the meter was proposed, as visitors parking and viewing the castle would receive a full refund on the parking charge.

Some felt that in terms of Planning, there was little reason for this application to be refused, whereas other Members felt that as the application was at the site of a significant ancient monument, the introduction of the pay meter was not inconspicuous and would be detrimental to the landscape. It was also noted that there had been clear indication from local community and the land owner that they were not in support of the introduction of the pay meter.

The Committee then voted on the motion of REFUSAL against Officer's recommendation.

#### Resolved

That application 16/10220/FUL, Parking Meter at Old Wardour Castle be REFUSED for the following reasons:

The proposed parking meter was considered to constitute an unjustified development with an urban appearance that would be discordant with the special character of the GII\* registered Wardour Park, the character and setting of Old Wardour Castle (a Scheduled Monument) and the existing character of the surrounding Cranborne Chase and West Wiltshire Downs Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty. In these respects the proposed development was considered contrary to Core Policies CP51 and CP58 of the adopted Wiltshire Core Strategy, and the aims and objectives of the NPPF & NPPG.

# 144 **Urgent Items**

There were no urgent items

(Duration of Meeting: 6.00pm to 7.30pm)

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Lisa Moore of Democratic Services, direct line (01722) 434560, e-mail <a href="mailto:lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk">lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk</a>

Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115